
 
Steve Atkinson MA(Oxon) MBA FloD FRSA 
Chief Executive 

 

 
Hinckley Hub • Rugby Road • Hinckley • Leicestershire • LE10 0FR 

Telephone 01455 238141 • MDX No 716429 • Fax 01455 251172 • www.hinckley-bosworth.gov.uk 
 

Date: 08 April 2014 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
To: All Members of Council 

 
 
Copy to all other Members of the Council 
 
(other recipients for information) 
 
Dear Councillor, 
 
Please see overleaf a Supplementary Agenda for the meeting of the COUNCIL on TUESDAY, 
8 APRIL 2014 at 6.30 pm. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
Rebecca Owen 
Democratic Services Officer 
 

Public Document Pack



 
Hinckley Hub • Rugby Road • Hinckley • Leicestershire • LE10 0FR 

Telephone 01455 238141 • MDX No 716429 • Fax 01455 251172 • www.hinckley-bosworth.gov.uk 
 

COUNCIL -  8 APRIL 2014 
 

SUPPLEMENTARY AGENDA 

 
 

7. QUESTIONS  

 The following questions have been received: 
 
(a) Question from Councillor Morrell 
  

Could the executive member for leisure and recreation please explain why when it 
was stated in the public consultation in respect of the new leisure centre and in the 
report to elected members that there would be what was described as a 
competition swimming pool yet now after the consultation has closed the Council 
is describing this as a community pool? 
  
Can the executive member also please explain why when the Council still has 
the golden opportunity to ensure at the detailed design stage that Hinckley will 
have a first class leisure centre for the next 40 plus years that will include a 
competition swimming pool at least on a par with leisure centres in neighbouring 
districts that the Council is refusing to grab that opportunity with both hands when it 
is forecasting such a healthy income from the facility. 

 
 Response from Councillor Cope 
 

Councillor Morrell. I’m sure Members will fully agree that the delivery of a 
magnificent new leisure centre, with all the facilities it will contain on Argents Mead, 
bringing in an income of approximately £0.5m per year for the next 20 years, is a 
great achievement. The leisure centre is indeed a community facility with a 
community pool. It will also host competitions; many more than the current leisure 
centre can host. 
 
The Council has listened to the views of stakeholders and amendments are being 
made to improve the internal design and capacity. These will form part of the 
planning application submission for the scheme. 
 
This state of the art facility will be the envy of our neighbouring Districts and 
enhances the offer currently provided by some neighbouring facilities. 
 
Note Councillor Cope is Executive Lead for Culture & Leisure and not Leisure & 
Recreation. 

 
(b) Question from Councillor Ladkin 
  

Could the executive member for leisure and recreation please confirm whether 
there is any substance to concerns that are being expressed by members of the 
public that the Council is proposing to reduce the floor area of the new leisure 
centre by some 5 metres along the elevation facing the hospital from the original 
plans published for consultation, in order to provide additional grassed areas on 
the site. 
  
In view of the recent media publicity suggesting disquiet on a number of issues 
relating to the proposals for the new leisure centre and the apparent response from 
the Council and our partners suggesting that commercial outcomes were the 
overriding priority, can the executive member for leisure and recreation provide 
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guarantees not only that there will be no reduction in the floor area of the new 
leisure centre or specification from the details provided as part of the public 
consultation and that the Council will try to accommodate important improvements 
for user groups where at all possible. 

 
 Response from Councillor Cope 
 

There are no intentions to reduce the floor area of the proposed new leisure 
centre. On the contrary, the floor area will be increased by 2%* utilising the 
contours of the site to maximum effect, whilst the overall footprint will be reduced 
by 6.5% - thus providing more green space in Argents Mead and protecting 
boundary trees.  
 
We have listened to user groups and internal changes to the design have been 
undertaken to address their concerns and suggestions, where appropriate. 
 
* The gross internal area has increased from 6,420sqm to 6,467 and the net usable area has 

increased from 5,658sqm to 5,770sqm (2% increase). 
  
(c) Question from Councillor Batty 
  

A. In view of the recent publicity relating to public meetings and objections to a 
number of the proposed Highways improvements for Hinckley particularly the 
emphasis on cycle lanes at the cost of of disability compliant bus stops along 
Coventry Road and the removal of many established trees to make way for cycle 
lanes, could the deputy leader of the Council please confirm the level of his 
involvement jointly with a leading local cyclist campaigner in working closely with 
County Council officers in driving the process along during the formative stages of 
the plan 
  
B. Can the executive member for the Town Centre please confirm his 
understanding of what is actually proposed in respect of the improvements for 
traffic along Regent Street and does he agree that the lion's share of the available 
funding for Highways improvements in the Hinckley area to help boost the local 
economy should be spent on cycle lanes when there are so many traffic 
congestion issues around the town that need to be urgently addressed. 

 
 Answer to part A from Councillor Bill 
 

The comments you make relate to Leicestershire County Council’s LTP3 
programme for Hinckley. The County Council is conducting consultation directly 
with residents and stakeholders affected by the plans. The ambition is to 
substantially improve accessibility and safety for pedestrians and cyclists into and 
out of the town.  
 
As part of this ambitious programme, the County Council is currently embarked on 
a £1.5m scheme of transport improvements across the western side of Hinckley. 
This follows similar schemes of improvements in Loughborough and Coalville and 
some of us have been pressing for this area to be included for some considerable 
time. The scheme, which encompasses a number of features including creating 
shared foot and cycle paths, introducing further traffic calming features, new 
parking controls, new weight restrictions etc. will eventually be rolled out across the 
whole for the urban area. 
 
The western side of Hinckley has been designated Zone 1 by the County Council 
and 1800 letters were delivered to the households directly affected. There will be 
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many more people indirectly affected and that is why, together with colleagues 
including Councillor David Cope and Councillor Michael Mullaney, I have been 
carrying out my own consultation and encouraging people to get engaged. It is 
essential in my view that as comprehensive a picture can be supplied to the 
County Council before that body decides what action to take. We have already 
passed on many messages of concern about the loss of bus lay-bys and mature 
trees, concerns that we share. 
 
The motivation behind this scheme is to improve access, reduce congestion and 
help provide a boost to the local economy. Hinckley & Bosworth Borough Council 
has played a very positive role in this through its encouragement of new 
employment opportunities and the training of local people to take advantage of 
these opportunities, but it is essential that people can access what is on offer. This 
exercised has focussed residents’ minds on other challenging issues such as 
excessive speeding, congestion outside schools and the impact of the daily flow of 
traffic in and out of the town, a flow which grinds to a halt on far too many 
occasions. 
 
In this last regard, the news released this week of A5 improvements funded by the 
Regional Growth Fund and by Pinch-Point funding is very welcome news indeed. I 
would remind Members that the Pinch Point scheme is for the major improvements 
to the Longshoot and Dodwells junction. Councillor Bray, with the support of 
Officers, has worked tirelessly towards bringing this about, supporting the growth 
of MIRA, for example, and pressing the need for road improvements to 
complement what has been achieved so far. Councillor Bray continues to support 
the need for improved infrastructure through the Leicestershire LEP and I have 
ensured that the requirements for improvements to the A5 are to the fore in the 
programme of the Coventry and Warwickshire City Deal. We have all had to fight 
for what has been achieved. 
 
It is to be hoped that the plans for the Highways Agency, the County Council and 
the various funding bodies will be coordinated as a successful outcome is vital to 
all of us. The Borough Council makes representation at every level but is not 
responsible for these schemes. 
 
It is worth stressing once again that this is a County Council scheme and, of 
course, the County Council is Conservative controlled. The questioner probably 
has more influence with that body than any of us and I hope that he will use that 
influence well. 
 
As a footnote, the cycling campaigner referred to is obviously Eric Neal who I have 
known for over 40 years and who is one of my oldest friends. We have had no 
discussions up till now on these plans but I will welcome his views just as I will 
welcome the views of everyone else affected. 

 
 Response to part B from Councillor Bray 
 

A scheme is being prepared by LCC for Regent Street to address concerns of local 
businesses. There will be full consultation on the plans later this year. 
 
The decisions regarding investment and priorities for highway improvements in 
Hinckley are for the County Council. As part of its programme, the County are 
seeking to tackle congestion in the town centre. If there are representations to be 
made, they should be made to Leicestershire County Council for their 
consideration. 
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(d) Question from Councillor Richards 
  

I am glad that the Council now appears to be making every effort to try and deal 
with the parking nightmare created by staff and visitors to the Hinckley Hub that 
has been imposed on residents in the area since the Council offices were moved 
to their present location. Is the executive member now prepared to concede that 
his administration badly underestimated the need for parking spaces at the 
Hinckley Hub and the impact this would have on residents and businesses in the 
area. Obviously, this has and continues to generate costs not budgeted for by the 
Council, can the executive member please confirm how much it has cost the 
Council so far for staff concessionary parking (and any potential lost car park 
revenue), shuttle buses etc. and what does the Council anticipate the final cost to 
be to fully address this problem to the satisfaction of local residents and 
businesses. 
  
As a comparison, could the executive member please confirm the cost for 
concessionary staff parking at Argent's Mead compared to the costs at the 
Hinckley Hub. 

 
 Response from Councillor Lynch 
 

No, of course the Administration did not underestimate the need for parking spaces 
at the Hinckley Hub. Planning consent for the building obtained by the developer 
required the provision of parking which has been met in full .The parking 
requirement for the Hub was determined by a parking study undertaken at the time 
and the transport assessment completed in November 2010 concluded that  

 
“the development proposals will have no significant impact on the operation of the 
local highway network and that there are no reasons why this development should 
not be approved on highways or transportation grounds”.  

 
The Administration does however recognise that there is a problem with staff, 
(mainly employed by Leicestershire County Council), parking on the neighbouring 
streets. We are addressing this by making more parking available but the issue of 
on street parking will not be fully resolved until the County Council introduce new 
Traffic Regulation Orders. Officers are pursuing this with the Transport department 
at Leicestershire County Council. 

 
I do not understand where Cllr Richards gets the strange idea that parking for staff 
continues to generate costs not budgeted for by the Council. Staff concessionary 
parking provided previously at Argents Mead is now being provided at Willowbank 
Road. In both cases, the parking was/is provided for essential users only. Neither 
of these car parks operate a pay and display charging system and therefore there 
is no income foregone. However, I would point out to Cllr Richards that in 2012, 
160 employees had permits to park at Argents Mead; currently72 employees have 
permits to park in Willowbank car park. This means that there is less of an 
opportunity cost to the council now than prior to moving to the Hub 

 
With regard to use of Brunel Road, this car park has never been fully utilised 
(many of our car parks are on 70% to 75% occupied) and therefore its use for staff 
parking  has not resulted in a great loss of income as Cllr Richards may think. In 
fact, the gross income received on Brunel Road South car park for June 2013 to 
February 2014 is £11,617. For the same period the previous year, the gross 
income was £11,643. Income lost by offering staff free concessionary parking is 



 
Hinckley Hub • Rugby Road • Hinckley • Leicestershire • LE10 0FR 

Telephone 01455 238141 • MDX No 716429 • Fax 01455 251172 • www.hinckley-bosworth.gov.uk 
 

therefore a reduction of only £26 for the year. In addition, I would point out that 
rather than lose money, the Council has in fact benefited from an additional 
£34,400 of income by issuing of car parking permits. 

 
With regard to the cost of shuttle bus for 2013, this was £5,640. This cost was 
more than off set by the additional income from car parking permits.  The bus was 
used by Leicestershire County Council, Job Centre Plus and Hinckley and 
Bosworth staff, particularly at lunchtimes and the month before Christmas, for 
accessing the town centre for shopping. This short term provision was important in 
managing the transition of the move from Argents Mead to the Hub. 
 
I will remind Councillor Richards that her group supported the move to the Hub. 
Her leader at the time said it was a “no brainer” and it had the full support of the 
Conservative controlled County Council, which of course she is a member of the 
ruling group.  

 
(e) Question from Councillor. Allen: 
  

A letter from the Council's Cultural Services Manager published in the Hinckley 
Times re-assured residents that there will be ample car parking spaces for the new 
leisure centre. Can the executive member please provide some guarantee that this 
is in fact correct bearing in mind the loss of the considerable number of parking 
spaces that were previously available on the former Council office site, the closure 
of a number of Council car parks in the Town Centre to facilitate the bus station 
redevelopment, Council staff, councillors and other visitors to the Hinckley 
Hub being re-directed to the new leisure centre (Mount Road) car park once Brunel 
Road car park is closed and the huge increase to visitor levels to the new leisure 
centre that will have to happen to generate the income promised by the operators. 
To achieve the required hugely increased number of visitors required by the 
business plan, it is inconceivable that the new leisure centre will not be busy during 
the daytime as claimed.  
  
On the same subject, can the executive member please confirm how many coach 
parking spaces will be provided on the new leisure centre car park, as none appear 
to be allowed for and will there be ample turning space.  

 
 Response from Councillor Cope 
 

There will be a 19% net increase in public car parking spaces in the town centre 
arising from the bus station development. 
 
The peak hour usage of leisure centres generally is at evening times during the 
week. Therefore, there will be plenty of spaces, not only in Mount Road car park 
but other nearby the town centre car parks. For normal day time use, Mount Road 
car park has 22% additional capacity larger capacity than the existing car park for 
the leisure centre. 
 
The sustainable transport improvements currently being consulted on by 
Leicestershire County Council will also encourage many more people to walk and 
cycle to the town centre, as well as the leisure centre. 
 
There are coach drop offs and turning facilities available as part of the design.   
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(f) Question from Councillor. O'Shea: 
  

Can the executive member for planning please comment on the advice of his own 
administration's planning officers that very little if any weight can be placed on the 
Council's Gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Needs Study to justify the refusal of 
an application, particularly if that application is in respect of "in migration to the 
Borough" which is not addressed in this study, even if is only from 100 metres in a 
neighbouring Borough or District. Bearing in mind his own comments that the 
Council now has a 5 year supply of pitches as a result of this study and that the 
Council does not need to accept any more gypsy/traveller site applications at this 
time, can he reassure members whether or not his claim was correct and whether 
this study can be safely used as a reason for refusal that would on the balance of 
probability withstand an appeal 

 
Response from Councillor Bray:  

 
Firstly, Planning Officers (indeed ALL officers) are employed by the full Council – 
not, as you suggest, by ‘the Administration’. Secondly, as you may now be aware, 
this matter was considered by the High Court yesterday as part of the Dalebrook 
Farm Judicial Review. The Council was successful in defending its decision to 
grant planning permission on that site. Only when a full written judgement has 
been received will it be possible to set out the position regarding the weight to be 
given to the gypsy and Traveller Accommodation Needs Study as part of the 
planning decision-making process. 

 
(g) Question from Councillor. O’Shea: 
 

Site Allocations and Development Plan Document pre-submission (Regulation 19) 
Consultation  
 
Can the lead member please tell me why this consultation has been made so 
difficult for residents to understand?  
  
Would the member agree that when resident’s boundaries are moved without any 
consultation or visits from officers, that these changes should be clearly marked 
and highlighted on the relevant part of the document so that residents can identify 
these changes and comment? Why are the reasons for the changes not fully 
explained to help residents understand this complex document? 

 
 Response from Councillor Bray 
 

The consultation document clearly sets out the proposals for Site Allocations within 
the Borough, supported by maps and plans showing areas affected.  I can also 
confirm that the Site Allocations and Development Management Policies DPD – 
Pre-submission consultation has been undertaken in accordance with the Town 
and Country (Local Planning) (England) Regulations 2012.   
 
As part of this consultation 13,500 letters have been sent out which is an 
unprecedented amount within Leicestershire for a consultation of this type.  In 
addition to these letters,  
 

• adverts were also placed in the Hinckley Times and the Leicester Mercury 

• Copies of the documents were placed in every library across the borough 
and in the council offices here at the Hub 

• And all the documentation has been available to view on line throughout 
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the consultation period and; 

• Officers have also been available to direct members of the public to 
relevant documents on the website and to answer any questions raised. 

 
In fact the council has gone further than the regulations require by placing the 
details of the consultation within the borough bulletin which goes to every single 
household within the borough. 
 
In terms of your comments regarding the settlement boundary amendments, the 
Council is required to review settlement boundaries, this requirement was set out 
within the adopted Core Strategy (2009). If you have specific properties/areas 
where this has been an issue, please let me know and I will ensure that officers 
deal with them quickly. 

8. LEADER OF THE COUNCIL'S POSITION STATEMENT  

 Madam Mayor, fellow Councillors, Officers, Members of the public and media 
 
Can I start by congratulating Sigma Components, based on Dodwells Road Estate in 
Hinckley, for winning a £25 million contract to supply engine parts to Roll Royce; securing 
business and jobs for the area for the next ten years. This is yet another example of the 
resilient vibrancy of the local economy, which this Council is doing a great deal to support, 
not least in our efforts to secure government funding for development, which is now 
bearing fruit in the start of the series of work on the A5. 
 
Can I congratulate also the Multi-Agency Public Protection Team 'Endeavour', led by 
Sharon Stacey, on the success in securing a national 'Silver' Award from IESE on 4 
March. This has been an innovative venture, initiated by this Council, involving the Police, 
County Council and the Fire and Rescue Service. It is an important mark of recognition for 
what we are achieving, to have secured this award. 
 
Further success has been achieved by the Council’s securing a top rating (Four Star) in 
'Better Connected' and have been named one of the top twenty council websites in the 
country.  I am very pleased to be able to announce this, as such 'back office' work, which 
greatly helps customer access, is rarely given the prominence it deserves. Congratulations 
to Anne Jones and her colleagues. 
 
We have secured two awards and I am confident we will receive more in the next few 
months in recognition of our excellent work at Hinckley and Bosworth. 
 
I am pleased to confirm that the Executive at its meeting last week signed up to the 
Leicester and Leicester Strategic Economic Plan (SEP). This will provide the framework 
for future investment in economic initiatives across the County and City over the next 5 
years. Significantly we have achieved early success in that a £9.5 m bid for a new 
National Training and Skills Academy for the Automatic sector at Mira and a proposal for a 
new Life Sciences park, which will be a European Centre of Excellence, which has been 
awarded £6.7m have been included in the SEP programme for delivery in 2015/16. Both 
projects include partnerships with Universities, North Warwickshire and Hinckley College 
and this Council. This will put the Borough in the national spotlight for innovation 
supporting the Government’s STEM agenda. (STEM: science, technology, engineering 
and maths). 
 
I can advise Members also that the demolition work at both Argents Mead and Middlefield 
Lane are well on track to be completed on time and within budget by early May 2014.  As 
Members have been made aware in responses to earlier questions, the planning and 
development of the Leisure Centre on Argents Mead is well advanced and will produce a 
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state of the art facility, with even more green space than the original plan.  Enquiries about 
the site are being received and full marketing will commence immediately on completion of 
the demolition. 
 
I am very pleased to announce that the necessary agreements have been signed to 
enable the Crescent development to become a reality. Everything is now in place to 
ensure that work will finally begin on site in the next few weeks.  Can I thank Bill Cullen 
and Sanjiv Kohli and their colleagues for their persistence and hard work in getting us 
finally to this point. This is yet another (and very important) example of Hinckley and 
Bosworth not giving in to unjustified criticism and having the courage to see things through 
for the benefit of the community! 
 
Finally, Council will receive for consideration on 20 May, as part of the Annual meeting of 
the Council, the Medium Term Financial Strategy for 2014-17. I am confident that this will 
provide further evidence of how this Administration, working constructively'; with officers, 
has laid the foundations for a sound financial future for the citizens of this Borough, 
despite continued reductions in government funding. This Borough should be proud of 
what is being achieved! 
 
Madam Mayor, I commend this Statement to Council. 

11. GREEN SPACE DELIVERY PLAN  

 This item has been deferred as amendments are required that need to be considered by 
the Hinckley Area Committee prior to Council decision. 
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